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	SUBJECT:
	California English Language Development Test: Update on the Report to the Legislature on the Administration of the Kindergarten and Grade One Early Literacy Assessment Results and Administrative Process.


Summary of Key Issues

California Education Code (EC) Section 60810(b)(1) requires the California Department of Education (CDE) to submit a report to the Legislature by January 1, 2013 on the assessment results and administrative process of the California English Language Development Test (CELDT) kindergarten and grade one (K–1) early literacy assessment. The final report, which will include three years of CELDT administration results from 2009–10 through 2011–12, will be used by the Legislature to determine if the K–1 early literacy assessment should be reauthorized. The implementation of K–1 reading and writing is required for compliance with federal accountability under Title III of the Elementary and Secondary Education Act. Attachment 1 is the draft Executive Summary. The final report will be delivered to the CDE in mid-October, and the final report will be submitted to the SBE in a December 2012 Information Memorandum.
As part of the validation process of these assessments, the CDE contracted with Educational Data Systems (EDS) to conduct the Comparison Study of Kindergarten and Grade 1 English-Fluent Students and English Learners on the 2010–11 Edition of the CELDT (K–1 Comparison Study) in the fall of 2010. This study compared the performance of English learners (ELs) with the performance of almost 1,900 English-fluent students on the CELDT. The CDE surveyed over 1,000 district and school staff to evaluate the usefulness of the K–1 early literacy assessment in the four domains of listening, speaking, reading, and writing. 
The results of the K–1 Comparison Study and the staff survey a) support the validity of the assessment in all four domains, and b) indicate that kindergarten performance on the CELDT is clearly different than grade one performance. The differences between the two groups are highly significant, both statistically and practically. The items necessary to evaluate grade one students in reading and writing are too difficult for incoming kindergarten students, and grade one students generally respond correctly to items that are needed to differentiate the skill levels of kindergarten students.
Therefore, based on the findings of the study as well as the K–1 test results for 2009–10 and 2010–11, the CDE plans to separate the K–1 grade span test into two separate tests: kindergarten and grade one. This change to the CELDT is planned for the 2015–16 school year. 
To enhance the separation process and the inclusion of developmentally and age-appropriate test questions, the CELDT contractor, EDS, will hold a K–1 Separation Educators’ Meeting on October 11, 2012. Participants will identify kindergarten and grade one item types that may be used to assess the 2012 ELD standards. 

The preliminary report contains three recommendations for future development of the CELDT:
1. Separate the K–1 tests by grade.
2. After separating the K–1 test, reevaluate the weighting of reading and writing in the overall score calculation.
3. Incorporate common core standards.
In response to these recommendations, the CDE:
a. Plans to develop and administer separate kindergarten and grade one tests in the 2015–16 school year
b. Will consider whether to increase the K–1 weights for the reading and writing domain scores on the CELDT (reading and writing currently contribute 5 percent each to the calculation of the overall score), and then bring new recommendations forward for SBE approval of the overall performance calculation and the definition of English language proficient on the CELDT for the new kindergarten and grade one tests.
c. Will evaluate the current test items and update the test blueprints to ensure alignment of the CELDT to the 2012 ELD Standards, which are aligned to the California Common Core Standards for English Language Arts. 
The final report with findings and recommendations will be presented to the Legislature by the end of December, 2012 to meet the January 1, 2013 statutory deadline.
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Attachment 1: Executive Summary (1 Page)

Executive Summary

The California Legislature required the California Department of Education (CDE) administer an early literacy assessment, consisting of reading and writing, to kindergarten and grade one (K–1) students as part of the California English Language Development Test (CELDT) beginning in the 2009–10 school year and continuing through 2011–12 (California Education Code Section 60810(b) (1)). The law includes a requirement that the CDE report to the Legislature on the K–1 early literacy assessment results as well as on the administrative process. This report has been prepared in response to that requirement, and addresses the following topics:
· Development of the assessment, including the process used and the subject matter experts contributing to its development

· Description of the early literacy assessment, including sample questions
· Administration process of the early literacy assessment

· Reliability and validity of the assessment, including its statistical properties;

the results of an empirical study comparing the performance of students

receiving English language instruction and those not receiving such instruction;

and the results of a survey of teachers and administrators involved with the early literacy assessment

· Statistical results for the first three years of test administration, including demographics, score averages, and performance-level results
· Improvement in individual student performance over time, including results of studies comparing the growth of students’ English skills from one year to the next
· Recommendations for further improvements to the early literacy assessment
The key findings are as follows:

· More than one million K–1 students took the early literacy assessment in the first three years of its use.

· The assessment is reliable and valid for its intended purpose.

· Score differences between English-fluent students and English learners (ELs) are highly significant, both statistically and practically.

· Students retested after a year of school show greater increases in test scores.
10/11/2012 3:07 PM
10/11/2012 3:07 PM

